WESTERN MASSACHUSETTS INTER-AGENCY COUNCIL ON HOUSING AND HOMELESSNESS

Minutes

September 16, 2011

Members Present: Ben Cluff/Mass. Dept. of Public Health - Co-Chair, Joanne Glier/DTA - Co-Chair, Andrea Miller/Center for Human Development, George Ryan/Hampden County Regional Employment Board , Jay Levy/Eliot Homeless Services,  Doreen Fadus/Mercy Medical Center, Frances Bernier, Jose Ortiz, Tom Thacher /CareerPoint, David Havens/MHA, David Modzelewski/MHA, Peg Keller/City of Northampton,  Kurt Zeller/ Veteran's Administration, Pamela Schwartz, Regional Network to End Homelessness, Sue Fortin/DMH, Sarah Slautterback/ DESE, Charlie Knight/Consumer Advocate.

Review and Approval of Minutes:  Minutes were read and approved.

Pilot Project: Critical Response Team Update

Dave Modzewelski reminded members of the concept behind the effort; to bring State agencies together in a blame-free environment for those extra vulnerable where no other housing resources have been found.  Liz Curtis from the State ICHH has invited representatives to attend the State meeting to talk about the PILOT project, next Tuesday. This is very exciting. Dave and Andrea Miller will present the concept and secure commitments of State agencies to designate Western Massachusetts personnel to participate in this effort. Jay Levy and Dave M. suggested the following agencies have designees: DMH, DPH,DDS, Elder Affairs, SHIP, DHCD, VETS. Members discussed the MBHP insurance component. No funding is  being requested from the State at this time, but may be at a later date. 
Employment and Job Training

The major topic that WMIC is now focusing on is the issue of employment and job training. For those who are able, income generation is a necessary component for housing and stabilization. It behooves us to understand the current system and identify ways to insure its accessibility and usability for homeless and formerly homeless.  Towards that end, George Ryan, Manager of Transitional Assistance Programs of the Hampden County REB, was asked to give an overview of the current system. George then made a presentation. Highlights included the following:
- There are 3 system components; skills and training, adult basic education and CIES
- ABE programs such as the Literacy Project, Center for New Americans (must be citizen, age 16+), VOC and MCDI can have meaningful outcomes in 2-4 years/ although free, there can be time factors that aren’t helpful to the homeless; waiting lists impact the time flow. 
- DTA – has the CIES (Community Integrative Employment Services) (?) program requirement which has more short term (3 mos.) and free assistance, through Holyoke Community College, MCDI, Holyoke Works (Hampden County). No activity is required when children are ages 0-2. From 2-5 given 3 years to complete the requirements. Time frames often too short for homeless families. 
- Skills Training- 9 mo. Programming/ New Horizons, Bradford Hall; 1 yr. certificate programs at the community colleges, 2 yr. associate programs and 4 yr. degrees.

- Some program caveats: household composition, with a 2nd child, time frame is longer

- Linear advancement not always possible with life circumstances

- Eligibility: CIES= TAFDC, ABE programs have easier access thru the career centers; for college, PELL grants are usually available and WIA funds( but they can run out and not be available).

- Community Colleges (HCC and STCC) have "transitions Programs" which require some preliminary courses; difficult for the homeless.

- *Performance based contracts serve as a disincentive to serve homeless/ contracts with performance standards put agencies at risk of losing funding if they don't meet the numbers required.(U.S. Department of Labor). 
Recommendation: Case management service plans must consider these programs as early as possible and in conjunction with other activities.  

-The State systems are the Adult Basic Education Program through the Department of Education, DESE. The Workforce Investment Act (WIA) is a Federal Program. The CIES program is through the State via DTA.
-Regarding system structure, there are Regional Employment Boards in Pittsfield (maybe 7-8 employees), Hampden (30 employees) and Franklin Hampshire ( 3). Funding is based on population and usage. The REB's are chartered to oversee Career Centers. In Hampden, there are 2 private 501C3's- Career Point in Holyoke and FutureWorks in Springfield. There are 2 in Franklin, Hampshire, the F/H Career Center serving Northampton, Greenfield and the Orange/N.Quabbin areas. BerkshireWorks serves Pittsfield and Northern Berkshire county. The relationship of the Career Centers with the Regional Employment Boards differs amongst regions. 
-Additionally, there is a Division of Career Services with 3 different Department Secretaries at the State level, in the Department of Labor and Work Force Development, the DTA Programming is in Health and Human Services and other programs are in the Department of Education. Another participant is the Mass. Rehabilitation Commission. In the past, the relationship between the DTA and the Career Centers served as a national model for best practices, but those were separated out 4 years ago. 
-In summary, it is a "silo'd" system where the customers can get lost. When RAFT was available as a resource for homeless families, there was more of a link with the career centers. The program with the Hampden County Sheriff's Department was/is a national model. Pre-release activities involve trust building, skill development and employment linkages are made. It would be advantageous if work force employment specialists could be imbedded in the jails and shelter system. ( a possible PILOT project of WMIC?).
Thus ended George's presentation.(* The notes provided above were a combination of the session George led for WMIC C0-Chairs Joanne Glier and Ben Cluff, Peg Keller and David Gadaire that was held in August. This was scheduled so WMIC leaders could begin to be educated about this topic, prior to the WMIC meeting).

In the discussion that followed, Doreen Fadus said that for homeless to be successful, intensive supports are often needed, dollars are needed for transportation, supports need to be flexible.

There is a 9 hour intensive training for youth for job readiness, something similar is needed for adults, as well as training on how to keep a job. 

To frame the issue and organize how WMIC should move forward; access, information dissemination, assessments, new programming and advocacy were identified as topics to be investigated. Tom Thacher said that $ set aside in the past for homeless services has been removed. Career Point staff talked about how individual assessments are done with clients that are homeless, in much the same way as for anyone else. Appropriate steps are identified on a case by case basis. George was thanked for his presentation. This topic will be further fleshed out at the next meeting and an action strategy developed. 
Fireman Foundation Grant

Pamela Schwartz, Director of the Network to End Homelessness reported that the application of the Network to the Foundation has been approved. Ten thousand dollars will be utilized to hire a consultant for a 4 month time frame to create an action plan for employment services for homeless families. The timing of this grant parallels nicely with WMIC's work and efforts should be coordinated. 

State Agency Updates

DTA – Joanne Glier said she would get an update on DTA work force supports and report at the next meeting. 

DoE – Sarah Slautterback reported that the numbers for the 2010-11 enrollment season indicate there are 14,000 homeless children in schools across the State. Transportation costs associated with this total 10.4 million dollars. Federal  law requires the State to have quality programming for homeless children. Holyoke, Orange, N. Adams, Springfield, Chicopee, Monson, have the highest numbers in the region. The numbers have increased over the past few weeks. There is a professional development training program for school staff to help them identify and address the needs of homeless students. Efforts are being made to increase resources for after school programs, school supplies, services for parents and transportation for children's appointments. The estimates for Holyoke are 4-600 kids, and 1,000 for Springfield. The homelessness definition is broader for schools and includes doubled up families and those waiting for foster care. 
VA – Kurt Zeller reported that a one million dollar SSFV grant for families had been secured by Vets, Inc. in Worcester which would serve families statewide. He also said the Federal VA is requiring a local conference to be held sometime in November about employment and income benefits for homeless Veterans.   

DMH – Sue Fortin reported that there were no huge budget cuts this year. She said the Area Director is retiring and a new person is being hired. 

Regional Network – Pamela reported that the Discharge Planning Committee has had 30 people coming together regularly from all 4 counties to develop protocols that prevent systems from discharging people directly into homelessness. The medical community and the corrections community has enthusiastically come to the table around this issue and joined with shelter providers to enhance communication and collaboration. A task force on Housing Sex Offenders has spun out of this and meetings to address this challenge are occurring regularly. All meeting minutes and schedules can be found on the blog westernmasshousingfirst.org

Doreen Fadus said Health Care for the Homeless has applied for a grant to use a social work outreach model to reach people outside of hospital walls. This would tie in with the CRT PILOT. WMIC looks forward to hearing progress on these fronts. 

DPH – Ben Cluff had no updates. 

Adjourn/ The meeting concluded at noon. 

Respectfully submitted,

Peg Keller

